
SENATE BILL REPORT

SHB 1681

AS REPORTED BY COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS,
APRIL 2, 1991

Brief Description: Revising bidding practices for
municipalities.

SPONSORS:House Committee on Local Government (originally sponsored
by Representatives Cooper, Ferguson, Haugen, Horn and R.
Meyers).

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON LOCAL GOVERNMENT

SENATE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS

Majority Report: Do pass.
Signed by Senators McCaslin, Chairman; Roach, Vice

Chairman; Madsen, and Sutherland.

Staff: Rod McAulay (786-7754)

Hearing Dates: April 2, 1991

BACKGROUND:

A. Small Works Rosters

Generally, large public works contracts must be let by using
formal sealed competitive bidding requirements; medium size
public works contracts may be let by using a less formal
process through a small works roster; and small public works
contracts may be let without following any competitive bidding
procedures.

A small works roster usually consists of all contractors who
are properly licensed or registered to perform the type of
work who have requested to be on the roster. The governing
body of the local government establishes a procedure for
securing quotations from enough contractors to assure that a
competitive price is established, and awards the contract to
the lowest responsible bidder. A contractor that has had an
opportunity to bid on a proposal is not offered another
opportunity to submit another proposal until all contractors
on the small works roster have had an opportunity to submit a
proposal on a contract. There is little consistency among
local government statutes for establishing small works rosters
for public works contracts.

B. Purchasing Requirements

Local governments are generally authorized to award medium-
size contracts for the purchase of materials, supplies, and
equipment without using a formal sealed bidding process. The
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local government is usually required to establish a procedure
for securing quotations from enough vendors to assure that a
competitive price is established, and award the contract to
the lowest responsible bidder. There is little consistency
among local government statutes for establishing informal
purchasing procedures.

Although some units of local government may buy materials,
equipment, or supplies at a public auction, there is no
authorization for these entities to buy these items at private
auctions.

Counties are required to establish an array of general
categories in which contracts, leases, or purchases are
anticipated. A roster must be developed for each category
consisting of all potential bidders who have requested to be
on the roster. The county must invite proposals from every
vendor listed on the roster.

Each first class county, class A county, and class AA county
is required to establish a county purchasing department.

Counties have a separate bid limit statute for contracts for
purchases awarded from the equipment rental and revolving fund
and the county road fund. The statutes for other units of
local government do not distinguish between types of funds for
purposes of establishing bid limits.

C. Small Works Roster Limits

Public hospital districts currently are not authorized to
create small works rosters or to use informal procedures for
small purchases.

Informal bidding procedures may be used by fire districts for
purchases between $4500 and $10,000. There is no small works
roster for public works contracts for fire districts. Any
public work in excess of $2500 must be competitively bid.

D. Sales of Surplus Property

The statutes which govern how some local governments dispose
of surplus property generally require that the legislative
body publish a notice of sale and then conduct the sale.
These formal sale requirements do not apply if the value of
the property is less than a certain dollar amount, e.g., $500
for counties, water districts, and sewer districts; $2500 for
port districts.

If a county wishes to dispose of county property, there is no
specific authority for the county to set a minimum sale price
on the property proposed for sale. County property must be
sold at public auction. There is no express authority for a
county to sell property by consignment auction or by sealed
bid.
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E. Required Notice for Contracts

Generally, local governments are required to publish notice
whenever they wish to let a contract. The notice usually must
be published in a newspaper of general circulation in the
area. In addition to publishing notice, counties and cities
are also required to post a notice of these contracts. The
time requirements for publishing the notice also differ among
some local governments.

SUMMARY:

A. Small Works Rosters for Public Works

A standardized procedure is established for local governments
to create small works rosters. Local governments are
authorized to create a single small works roster or a small
works roster for different categories of work. The small
works roster must contain all responsible contractors who have
requested to be on the list. A contractor must be properly
licensed or registered to perform the work as required by
state law. At least once each year, the local government must
publish a notice of the existence of the rosters and solicit
the names of contractors for inclusion on the rosters.

Procedures for securing telephone or written quotations must
be established by the local government governing body in order
to ensure that a competitive price is established.
Invitations for bids must include an estimate of the scope and
nature of the work to be performed as well as materials and
equipment to be furnished.

The local government must invite at least five contractors to
submit bids whenever possible. If a contractor has been
afforded an opportunity to submit a proposal, then the
contractor shall not be offered another opportunity to submit
a proposal until all other appropriate contractors have been
given an opportunity to submit a proposal on a contract.
Contracts must be awarded to the lowest responsible bidder.
Contracts awarded from a small works roster need not be
advertised. After a contract has been awarded from a small
works roster, the bid quotations must be recorded and made
open to public inspection and available by telephone inquiry.

B. Procedures for Awarding Contracts for Purchases

A uniform process is established for local governments to
award contracts for the purchase of materials, equipment, or
supplies in lieu of the requirements for formal sealed
bidding.

A local government may establish a procedure by resolution for
securing quotations to assure that a competitive price is
established, and that contracts are awarded to the lowest
responsible bidder. The local government must obtain
quotations from at least three different vendors whenever
possible. After the award is made, the bid quotations must be
recorded and made open to public inspection and available by
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telephone inquiry. A contract awarded pursuant to this
process need not be advertised.

Any municipality may purchase materials, equipment, or
supplies at a public or private auction without utilizing the
bidding process if these items can be obtained at a
competitive price.

Counties are no longer required to annually establish an array
of general categories in which contracts, leases, or purchases
are anticipated. First class, class A, and class AA counties
are no longer required to establish county purchasing
departments.

The separate bid limit statute for county purchases from the
county equipment and revolving fund and the county road fund
is repealed.

C. Small Works Roster Limits

Public hospital districts are authorized to establish small
works rosters to award public works contracts in excess of
$5000 up to $15,000. The public hospital districts must
follow the standardized process established for creating small
works rosters.

Public hospital districts may award contracts for purchases in
excess of $5,000 up to $15,000 through the uniform process
established for local governments for purchasing without
formal sealed bidding.

A fire district may use a small works roster to award public
works contracts estimated between $2,500 to $10,000.

D. Sales of Surplus Property

The dollar amount for counties, sewer districts, and water
districts to dispose of surplus property without going through
formal sale requirements is raised from $500 to $2,500.

County property may be sold by consignment auction or sealed
bid, in addition to public auction. The county legislative
authority may establish a minimum sale price for the sale of
county property.

E. Required Notice for Contracts

Cities and counties are no longer required to post notice when
letting a contract, but all local governments that utilize
either the small works roster process or the procedure for
awarding contracts for purchases without formal sealed
bidding, must post a list of the contracts awarded pursuant to
these procedures at least once every two months. The list
must contain the name of the contractor or vendor awarded the
contract, the amount of the contract, a brief description of
the contract, the date it was awarded and the location where
the bid quotations for these contracts are available for
public inspection.
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Notice calling for bids must be published at least 10 days
prior to the date fixed for opening the bids.

Appropriation: none

Revenue: none

Fiscal Note: none requested

TESTIMONY FOR:

Resolves numerous ambiguities in existing law. Much needed
updating for local government purchasing agents.

TESTIMONY AGAINST: None

TESTIFIED: Michael E. Clark, Pierce County Purchasing Agent (pro);
Vern Wagar, County Road Administration Board (pro)
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